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Ways out of 

MEC crisis

The ongoing financial crisis of the Marshalls Energy Company (MEC) is a serious problem for Majuro and the Marshall Islands as a whole.

Some facts: 

• MEC has never charged Majuro businesses, government and private consumers the true cost of producing electricity — which has obviously helped Majuro’s development.

• MEC has been facing serious financial problems since late 2005, after its agreement with Mobil Oil Micronesia broke down. This is causing stress on MEC and the national government.

• Unless MEC can get back to its previous situation of obtaining fuel on consignment (meaning fuel that it can pay for as or after it sells it) or gets an infusion of cash to bulk purchase enough to get back to selling fuel to fishing boats, it will remain in its current status.

At last month’s Chamber of Commerce meeting, MEC board chair Minister Matt Zackhras explained that to recover the actual of producing power for Majuro, MEC would need to charge about five cents more per kilowatt hour than it is currently (and we thought the current price is high).

This leads us to a couple of thoughts.

The Marshall Islands government and MEC is seeking expressions of interest for companies to invest in MEC, buy shares, operate the company, etc. Our concern, and we believe this is shared by many, is that if MEC is sold to a private company, or a private company gains a controlling interest, the major focus will be ensuring a profit from power services alone, and separating operation of the fuel tanks from the power plant to operate as individual profit centers.

Since its inception, MEC has been run as a public utility, where fuel sales to fishing boats have been used to subsidize the cost of producing power, to keep power costs low to consumers.

We doubt that people can afford much higher power costs, and if the rates are to rise substantially, it will merely mean power consumption will drop as people are cut off for lack of ability to pay the cost — to say nothing of difficulty consumers will have dealing with increased prices  at local stores, which will pass on higher power costs to their customers.

So where does it leave Majuro and MEC?

MEC needs to remain a public-run utility for the benefit of the capital atoll. 

Opportunities include: 

• The government could bite the bullet on General Fund spending and come up with $4 million or more to bulk purchase the fuel so that MEC can resume major sales to fishing vessels, generating a profit that can be used to pay Mobil/Bank of Guam debts, its RMI debt and keep buying more fuel. The reason it’s a problem now is that to make the payments, MEC is having to “pre-sell” fuel to fishing companies, so it has virtually no fuel left to sell.

• Cementing US Navy use of MEC’s fuel tanks as a pre-positioned fuel supply. MEC and other local officials have established links with US military officials, who have expressed keen interest to use Majuro to refuel on a regular basis. To take this opportunity a step further, higher level government intervention and negotiation with CINCPAC or other highly-placed US officials is needed.

About 25 years ago, when MEC’s first power plant and the tank farm were built, a lot of people criticized President Amata Kabua for putting up a “white elephant.” But the power plant proved its worth, and the tank farm is, as in the past, a potential gold mine — it’s the implementation details that are important and a challenge.

